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Letter carriers tell Phoenix:  
‘Enough is enough!’ on crime

“We’re all here today because 
our members—letter carriers—are 
under attack by violent criminals 
who have no regard for their 
health and safety,” NALC Presi-
dent Brian L. Renfroe told a crowd 
in Phoenix, AZ, on Nov. 30. It was 
the latest “Enough is enough” 
rally held by branches across the 
country. 

The Phoenix area has wit-
nessed at least 10 crimes against 
letter carriers, often robberies of 
mail and Arrow Keys, over the past 
two years, a large increase from 
the past. It’s an increase seen throughout the country.

“We’re here because this violence should come with an increase in protection, awareness and community. But 
instead, as is often the case, it feels like we only have one another,” Renfroe said.

“Nearly every day, I learn of one of my members—letter carriers—being victim to some sort of violence,” Ren-
froe said. “Targeted armed robberies, assaults, shootings—and yes, even murder—has now become part of our 
job. This should not be.”

Renfroe said more than 2,000 violent attacks had been inflicted on letter carriers across the country since 
2020, with the majority involving a gun or other type of weapon. Renfroe said, of those, only 14 percent have led 
to an arrest and prosecution. The prosecutions that have occurred have often been at the local level, where penal-
ties are not as severe as those available to federal prosecutors.

It takes a joint investigation among the Postal Inspection Service, the U.S. attorney general’s office and a local 
police force to hand the case to federal prosecutors. That, combined with the low number of such cases being 
prosecuted in the first place, reduces the deterrence to potential lawbreakers who aim to attack letter carriers.

“No carrier ever expects to wake up in the morning, put on that uniform, go to work, deliver the mail to our 
customers and not come home safe,” Region 4 National Business Agent Dan Versluis told the crowd, which as with 
other rallies included a contingent of journalists, meaning that the public also heard or read the message deliv-
ered by national, regional and local NALC leaders.

“We need our federal prosecutors to prosecute,” Branch 576 President Cynthia Staley said. “We need people 
to know that if you rob a letter carrier, you will be prosecuted and you will go to jail. Enough is enough.”

“Every employer has a duty and obligation to protect its employees on the job,” Renfroe noted. “The Postal Inspec-
tion Service is not protecting us, and the U.S. Department of Justice is not doing its job prosecuting these crimes.

“Postal inspectors and postal police officers work diligently to investigate and prevent instances of violence 
against our employees,” he said, adding, “and yet, current methods of prevention clearly are not working. The 
situation is worsening.”
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Renfroe called on the Inspection Service’s leaders to do more: “Times have drastically changed, and methods 
for protecting our members while we do our job must reflect the current circumstances.”

President Renfroe said that in addition to more frequent and stronger prosecutions, NALC also would like to 
see newer technological versions of the Arrow Keys that criminals often are after. 

“A big part of the solution is to devalue that key, potentially using a technology solution so that if they did get their 
hands on it, it wouldn’t be nearly as valuable and wouldn’t give them the access that they currently have,” he said.

He said that NALC is working with members of Congress on legislation to help speed up the improvements. He 
vowed that NALC would make such legislation NALC’s top priority in Congress.

The rallies are part of NALC’s effort to get out a multifaceted message—to the Postal Service to better protect 
letter carriers on their routes; to locally based federal prosecutors to take these cases and apply the harsh federal 
penalties that local prosecutors do not have available; to residents to alert authorities if they see anything wor-
risome and to preserve evidence, such as doorbell or other surveillance videos, for use by investigators; and to 
their elected representatives to be aware of the need for solutions.

Another way NALC is getting the message out is through reports by local and regional TV broadcasts, radio 
shows, newspapers and online news outlets about the surge in violence nationwide. Having the letter carrier 
perspective as a central element in these media reports increases community awareness of the issue and helps 
strengthen NALC’s push for solutions. That is especially so because of the widespread public support for let-
ter carriers, who in poll after poll have for years topped the list of the most trusted and highly regarded federal 
employees.

President Renfroe called on local branches to hold rallies such as the ones that have already been held. 
Branch leaders are encouraged to contact their national business agents’ offices for information and material to 
help organize a rally or for help contacting the media to amplify our message to their communities.

“Events like these make a difference and bring awareness to this growing problem,” he said. “I encourage all 
NALC branches, especially in areas that are experiencing an uptick in crime, to mobilize and plan similar events. 
When we all come out with a unified message, we are heard.”

House committee holds hearing 
on repealing WEP and GPO

On Nov. 21, the House Ways and Means Subcommittee on Social Security held a hearing on the Social Security 
Fairness Act (H.R. 82). The bill would repeal the Windfall Elimination Provision (WEP) and the Government Pension 
Offset (GPO), parts of Social Security law that unfairly reduce, or sometimes eliminate, Social Security benefits 
of public employees, including letter carriers, who have earned pension benefits from public employee pension 
plans such as the Civil Service Retirement System.

The hearing was held at the St. George Fire Department Station 60 in Baton Rouge, LA, a city in Rep. Garrett 
Graves’s (R-LA) district. Graves co-leads the bipartisan bill with Rep. Abigail Spanberger (D-VA). 

Witnesses, all from Louisiana, included Patrick Yoes, national president of the Fraternal Order of Police; Ann 
Dugas, retired state employee; Bernard Piro, retired firefighter; and Paula Porter, retired teacher. 

The hearing brought awareness to the issue through the testimonies of the witnesses who are affected by 
the WEP and GPO. Several witnesses said they did not know about the impact of these provisions until after they 
retired and that they likely would have considered different careers had they been informed. Others stated that if 
these provisions are not overturned, it will be more difficult to recruit and retain employees.

NALC President Brian L. Renfroe and Louisiana State Association of Letter Carriers President Troy Scott submit-
ted comments to the committee for this field hearing explaining how the WEP and GPO affect letter carriers and 
the importance of repealing the provisions. 

The next step for the bill, which has 300 co-sponsors, to move forward in the House is for the Committee on 
Ways and Means to schedule a markup.

“NALC appreciates the subcommittee holding a hearing on this important legislation,” President Renfroe said. 
“Far too many letter carriers and other public servants are victimized by the WEP and GPO. They work hard and pay 
into Social Security throughout their careers and deserve to receive the full benefits they have earned. We urge 
Chairman Jason Smith (R-MO) to prioritize this issue and hold a markup on H.R. 82.”

costs of members’ health care, which should 
allow the plan providers to lower premiums 
and add more value.

After the 2024 Open Season this fall, once 
postal employees retire and are age 65 or 
older, they will be required to enroll in Medi-
care Parts A and B, with two exceptions:

• If they live in a location where there are 
no Medicare providers, such as in a foreign country.

• If they get their health insurance from another source, such as through the Department of Veterans Affairs 
or through a spouse’s health insurance coverage.

President Renfroe encouraged all members to remain alert this year as program details become available.   

For retirees and active letter carriers 64 and older
Like the previous group, during the fall 2024 Open Season, retired letter carriers of any age and active carriers 

who are 64 or older will also have to enroll in a new health benefit plan within the PSHB Program. However, such 
carriers will not be required to enroll in Medicare Parts A and B when eligible, though they may choose to do so.

In addition, the new law provides retirees aged 65 or older who have not so far enrolled in Medicare Part B 
a chance to enroll without penalty. There will be a special one-time-only Medicare Special Enrollment Period for 
eligible postal seniors this spring. If they enroll, the Postal Service will pay for the rest of their lives any annual 
penalties on the premium for not enrolling during their initial enrollment period. This will be a chance for many 
retirees to opt in to Medicare Part B at a period later in their lives when they might need it more, without having 
had to pay the premiums earlier when they might not have needed it, or a penalty for opting in later.

“That’ll be a one-time opportunity,” President Renfroe said. “If you’re in that circumstance, then I encourage you 
to do your research and be prepared when that time comes. And we’ll be sure to get a lot of information out to you.”

Examples
Here are a few hypothetical examples to help letter carriers better understand the process.
Example 1. Louise Simonson is 62 years old and an active letter carrier. She has the NALC HBP’s High Option 

Plan for her health care under FEHB. During the Open Season in November and December of 2024, she goes on 
LiteBlue and elects the NALC HBP’s High Option Plan under the PSHB Program. When Simonson turns 65, she 
retires from USPS. She is required to enroll in Medicare Parts A and B and elects to keep her NALC coverage. She 
pays no out-of-pocket costs for medical costs or hospitalization.

Example 2. Chris Claremont is 70 years old and a retired letter carrier. He opted in to Medicare Part A when he was 
65 but did not opt in to Medicare Part B. During the special Open Season in spring 2024, he opts in to Medicare Part B, 
with the penalty of adding 50 percent to his Medicare Part B premium because he enrolled five years late. But the Postal 
Service covers the penalty, so Claremont needs to pay only the normal Medicare Part B premium going forward.

Example 3. Larry Hama is 67 years old and an active letter carrier. He has Blue Cross Blue Shield for his health 
care under FEHB. During the Open Season in November and December of 2024, he elects for the Blue Cross Blue 
Shield plan under the PSHB. When Hama retires from USPS, he can decide whether to opt in to Medicare Parts A 
and B.

Example 4. Jo Duffy is 62 years old and a retired letter carrier. She has the NALC HBP’s High Option Plan for her 
health care under FEHB. During the Open Season in November and December of 2024, she elects for the NALC HBP’s 
High Option Plan under the PSHB. When Duffy turns 65, she can decide whether to opt in to Medicare Parts A and B.

More information to come
The president promised to continue to inform NALC members as they make required decisions about the new 

PSHB Program. “We will do mailings that will be specific to the circumstances of a lot of our members,” Renfroe 
said. “We’ll have this in the magazine. We’ll have this on our website. I would expect we do another podcast on it 
when we get closer.”

In addition to the above choices, there is a behind-the-scenes change that will benefit the Postal Service and 
letter carriers. The law requires all PSHB Program insurance plans to make internal changes to qualify for fund-
ing from Medicare Part D that effectively lowers the costs of PSHB drug benefits for Medicare-eligible annuitants. 
Neither employees nor retirees will have to take any action for this change to go into effect.

NALC has been at the forefront of trying to strengthen and preserve letter carriers’ employer, the United States 
Postal Service. That’s why letter carriers took a leadership role in pushing for the passage of the Postal Service 
Reform Act. A strong Postal Service serves the American public and it better serves its employees.

The result of all this, President Renfroe said, is that over time the Postal Service will benefit financially by 
saving billions of dollars in retiree health costs, and the resulting increase in financial stability will benefit postal 
employees as well as postal customers.

What every letter carrier needs to know about 
the Postal Service Health Benefit Program

On April 6, 2022, President Joe Biden signed the Postal Service Reform Act into law, repealing USPS’s unfair 
pre-funding mandate, ensuring six-day delivery and creating the Postal Service Health Benefits (PSHB) Program 
within the existing Federal Employees Health Benefits (FEHB) Program. These accomplishments benefit the long-
term financial stability of the Postal Service, which in turn benefits letter carriers. It’s important for letter carriers 
to understand why the legislation was created, what it accomplished and how that has led to the creation of the 
PSHB Program, as well as what it means for them. 

Most visibly, the legislation ended the requirement to pre-fund retiree health benefits decades in advance. 
This mandate had cost the agency an average of $5.2 billion annually since going into effect in 2007 and was 
responsible for approximately 84 percent of USPS losses until the 2022 reform was passed. The Postal Service 
was the only federal agency or private company required to meet this burden to such an extent. 

The bill also codified six-day mail delivery into the law. Though the vast majority of postal funding is inde-
pendent of Congress’s appropriations process, since 1983, Congress had to maintain six-day delivery on a yearly 
basis by including language protecting six-day delivery in its annual appropriations bills. The Postal Service 
Reform Act says that six-day mail delivery is the law and no longer is at risk of being removed through the often-
contentious annual process.

The final major component of the law is the creation of the PSHB Program inside FEHB to increase the level of 
integration with Medicare, into which the Postal Service and its employees have paid billions in payroll taxes. But 
the creation of the PSHB Program doesn’t solely affect retirees or soon-to-be retirees, it affects all letter carriers 
and their families. And that has left many confused.

“We will do everything in our power to educate our members,” NALC President Brian L. Renfroe said on the 
“You Are the Current Resident” podcast released Nov. 19. “But I think it’s important that we begin with a basic 
understanding of what’s going to take place, and how that will affect everyone.”

Understanding Medicare (even for those who don’t need it yet)
The new law is designed to integrate postal employees into Medicare to a greater extent than in the past, 

which should result in more savings for USPS and many letter carriers. 
For those who don’t know, Medicare is a federal health insurance program primarily covering people who are 

retired and 65 years or older. It is divided into three parts that cover specific services:
• Medicare Part A (hospital insurance) covers inpatient hospital stays, care in a skilled nursing facility, 

hospice care and some home health care. Typically, there is no premium for Medicare Part A once a retiree 
becomes eligible.

• Medicare Part B (medical insurance) covers certain doctors’ services, outpatient care, medical supplies 
and preventive services. Typically, there is a premium for this coverage.

• Medicare Part D (prescription drug coverage) helps cover the cost of prescription drugs (including many 
recommended shots or vaccines).

Letter carriers, like almost all private and public employees in the country, pay taxes on their earnings toward 
Medicare, which is then available to them when they retire and reach the age threshold. Most postal retirees opt in to 
Medicare Part A, as there are often little or no premiums for it. Approximately 80 percent opt in to Medicare Part B, with 
monthly premiums at about $170 a month currently. They also continue their FEHB plan into retirement. As a result, 
when they are retired, these 80 percent rarely pay out-of-pocket medical expenses because Medicare becomes the 
primary payer, and whatever is left is paid for by the FEHB plan, including medical care or hospitalization.

The law will increase savings for the Postal Service in the approximately 20 percent of postal retirees who are 
eligible but do not opt in to Medicare now, even though they’ve paid for those benefits their entire careers. That 
percentage will decrease as current and future employees retire.

Medicare is set up to give those who turn 65 an initial enrollment period (IEP). This period lasts for seven 
months, starting three months before the person turns 65, and ending three months after the month the person 
turns 65. That IEP is extended for a person still receiving health care through a job or a spouse’s job until they no 
longer receive that coverage. 

If a person chooses not to enroll at that point, there is a 10 percent late-enrollment penalty on the premium 
if the person enrolls later. It applies for each 12-month period a person delays enrollment. As time goes on, that 
penalty can get prohibitively expensive. For example, if a retiree waits 10 years to enroll, the penalty will be 100 
percent of the premium, meaning the premium will cost twice as much as someone who opted in at 65. Without 
such a late-enrollment penalty, seniors would have an incentive to defer enrollment until they got sick—undermin-
ing the financial viability of the Medicare insurance pool.

And that is where the law aims to create savings for postal retirees, but their experience will vary depending 
on letter carriers’ ages and employment status. 

For active letter carriers under the age of 64
For Plan Year 2025, which will follow the Open Season beginning in the fall of 2024, every active letter carrier 

will need to enroll in a new health benefit plan under the PSHB Program. The new PSHB plans will still be under 
the FEHB umbrella and likely will be largely identical to the previous FEHB plans, but they will be available only to 
Postal Service employees and their families.

“The plans will be the same in terms of the benefits, but by separating them, what we have is a set of plans 
where postal folks only are enrolled,” Renfroe said.

For example, if a letter carrier has the NALC Health Benefit Plan’s High Option Plan and wants to stay in that 
plan, during Open Season in the fall of 2024, the carrier will simply enroll in the NALC HBP’s High Option Plan in 
the PSHB Program. (We are legally required to say that this is contingent on the High Option Plan being approved 
for both FEHB and PSHB.) The benefits will most likely be the same, at least initially. As the years go on, there may 
be improvements to the postal-only plans not seen in the FEHB plans, as Medicare takes on a higher share of the 

PSHBPSHB
>64<64

NALC President Brian L. Renfroe speaks at the Phoenix rally.


